Delivery of devolved Social Security benefits Stakeholder Toolkit



CONTENTS

Purpose

Overview: delivery of devolved benefits

- O What has happened so far?
- O What's next?

Delivery timetable

What is happening and when

Factsheets

- o Background
- Factsheet 1: What has happened so far
- Factsheet 2: Plans for 2019
- o Factsheet 3: Delivery of disability and carers benefits
- Factsheet 4: Disability Assistance assessments
- o Factsheet 5: Disability Assistance awards and entitlements
- Factsheet 6: Disability Assistance qualifying periods
- Factsheet 7: Industrial Injuries Disablement Benefit
- Factsheet 8: Severe Disablement Allowance
- o Factsheet 9: Short-term assistance
- Factsheet 10: Social security case transfer
- Factsheet 11: Support for carers
- Factsheet 12: Terminal Illness and Definition and Rules
- o Factsheet 13: Cold Spell and Winter Heating Assistance

Spreading the word about the devolved social security benefits

- Intranet article for staff
- Website/newsletter article for clients
- Blogs
- Social media

Frequently asked questions

PURPOSE

This stakeholder toolkit is designed for all public, third sector and charitable organisations who are involved in the delivery of, or providing advice on, the new social security benefits which are being devolved to the Scottish Government under the Scotland Act 2016. These include a range of powers over disability and carers, as well as powers to make administrative changes to Universal Credit and vary the housing costs element.

The toolkit has been produced by the Scottish Government and provides resources and information to help you to communicate with your staff and clients about the significant changes happening in the field of social security in Scotland.

You can use the information and facts in this toolkit on your organisation's intranet to inform your employees about the changes. You could also use it on your external website, newsletters and social media to let your clients and local partners know about the new social security benefits being introduced and how they might affect them.

OVERVIEW: DELIVERY OF DEVOLVED BENEFITS

What has happened so far?

The Social Security (Scotland) Act received Royal Assent in June 2018. Since then, the Scottish Government has:

- Established Social Security Experience Panels 2,400 people with lived experience of the social security system who provide advice and guidance on the design and delivery of the new social security benefits.
- Established Social Security Scotland with its Headquarters in Dundee, and an office in Glasgow, and have started recruitment for its local presence across the country.
- Introduced a new Carer's Allowance Supplement, supporting nearly 77,000 carers across Scotland with an additional £442 a year in people's pockets in 2018/19, to be up-rated annually in line with inflation. This means that in 2019/20 annual investment in carers will rise to around £37 million.
- Launched the Best Start Pregnancy and Baby Payment, which supports low income families at key stages in the life of a child. In the first 3 months, more than 9,700 families have benefitted from these increased payments of £600 for first child, £300 for subsequent children and an additional £300 for multiple births.
- Launched the Social Security Charter co-produced by those who rely on social security, setting standards for service that will form part of everything the Scottish Government does.

What's next?

By the end of 2019, the Scottish Government will have also delivered:

 Best Start Grant School Age Payment – a £250 payment that will be made to low income families around the time a child starts school.

- Best Start Grant Early Learning Payment a £250 payment that will be made to low income families around the time a child starts nursery.
- Funeral Expense Assistance (replacing the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) Funeral Expenses Payment) - provides eligible low income families with a contribution towards the cost of a funeral, with improvements on the equivalent DWP benefit that increases eligibility by around 40%.
- Young Carer Grant for young carers aged 16 to 18 who do at least 16 hours of caring a week, but don't qualify for Carer's Allowance.

On 1 April next year (2020), the Scottish Government will take full responsibility - both payment and policy - for the remaining devolved benefits.

This means that both the UK and Scottish Governments will, for the first time, share clients and those eligible for benefits on the grounds of disability and ill health will get payments from both the DWP and Social Security Scotland. Those payments need to interact with one another, so both agencies' systems need to work together seamlessly, to ensure people get the right money at the right time.

Following transfer of responsibility in April 2020, the Scottish Government will take on new claims for devolved benefits starting with disability benefits. Case transfer of clients from the DWP to Social Security Scotland will start in 2020 after Disability Assistance for Children and Young People is delivered.

The Scottish Government delivery plans are based on three principles:

- Protecting people and their entitlements;
- Acting quickly to reform aspects of the current system which research shows cause most stress; and
- Ensuring that it puts in place a dignified, respectful system, from application to appeal, that works for the people of Scotland.

The roll out of devolved benefits will start with the three forms of disability assistance, then move to carer's assistance and the other devolved benefits.

By the end of 2021, the Scottish Government will be delivering new claims for Disability and Carer's Assistance, and supporting families with their winter fuel bills.

The Scottish Government will transfer more than half a million client cases from the DWP to Social Security Scotland (around 10% of the total population). People have been transferred from one benefit to another before, but not transferred from one government agency to another.

The Scottish Government is clear that this must be done in a way which causes minimal stress, while safeguarding the payments people are currently getting.

Therefore at the point when the case transfer begins:

- Payments will be protected;
- The Scottish Government will not require anyone to make a new claim - as is the case with migration to Universal Credit; and
- No-one will be reassessed as is the case for the majority moved from Disability Living Allowance to Personal Independence Payment.

With the DWP's co-operation, the Scottish Government expects the majority of people to be transferred by 2023, and all cases fully transferred in 2024.

DELIVERY TIMETABLE

What is happening next and when?

When	What		
29 April 2019	Best Start Grant Early Learning Payment		
3 June 2019	Best Start Grant School Age Payment		
Summer 2019	Funeral Expense Assistance		
Autumn 2019	Young Carer Grant		
Summer 2020	Disability Assistance for Children and Young People will open to new claims (replaces Disability Living Allowance for children).		
Summer 2020	Eligibility for Disability Assistance for Children and Young People extended from age 16 to age 18.		
By end 2020	Children who receive the highest care component of Disability Assistance become entitled to Winter Heating Assistance (16,000 children; £200 payment).		
By end 2020	Disability Assistance for Older People (over 65) will open to new claims (replaces Attendance Allowance).		
Early 2021	Disability Assistance for Working Age People will open to new claims (replaces UK Government's Personal Independence Payment).		
Early 2021	Start new additional payment for carers who look after more than one disabled child.		
By end of 2021	Scottish Carer's Allowance opens to new claims (this will be one regular payment made up of Carers Allowance, Carer's Allowance Supplement and, if applicable payments for carers of more than one disabled child).		
Winter 2021	Winter Heating Assistance and Cold Spell Heating Assistance delivered to eligible recipients in their current form and to those in receipt of assistance from Social Security Scotland.		

FACTSHEETS

Background

The Cabinet Secretary for Social Security and Older People made a statement on 28 February to the Scottish Parliament on the timetable for the remaining devolved benefits to be delivered. You can read it here:

<u>Cabinet Secretary's full statement</u>

Alongside the statement, the Scottish Government published a <u>full suite</u> <u>of position papers</u> on various matters relating to the development of the devolved social security benefits in Scotland. The following pages provide key factsheets for each paper and, for completion, factsheets on what has happened so far and plans for 2019.

FACTSHEET 1:

What has happened so far

- The Scotland Act 2016 devolved a number of benefits to the Scottish Parliament, including a range of powers relating to assistance for disabled persons and carers, as well as powers to make administrative changes to Universal Credit and vary the housing costs element.
- In July 2016, the Scottish Government launched a consultation on social security. 521 responses were received.
- An outline business case for the establishment of a new social security agency, with a local presence providing face to face advice, and a central administrative function, was published on 27 April 2017. Social Security Scotland was formally established in September 2018.
- The Social Security Bill began its journey through the Scottish Parliament on 20 June 2017 and was passed unanimously on 25 April 2018.
- The Scottish Government set up Social Security Experience Panels

 2,400 people with lived experience of the social security system
 who provide advice and guidance on the design and delivery of the
 new social security benefits.
- The first use of the Scotland Act 2016 powers was the introduction of Universal Credit Scottish Choices on 4 October 2017, giving people in Scotland the choice of being paid Universal Credit twice a month rather than monthly, and having their Universal Credit housing element paid direct to their landlord.
- The first benefit delivered by Social Security Scotland was Carer's Allowance Supplement, which has put an extra £442 into the pockets of over 77,000 carers, an investment of over £33 million in 2018/19. This increases to around £37 million in 2019/20.
- There have also been payments of the Best Start Grant Pregnancy and Baby Payment to more than 9,700 low income households during the first 3 months of operation, totalling £3.5 million.

- There was an announcement by the Scottish Government in September 2018 that there will be no private sector involvement in assessments for disability support. Assessments for disability support will be carried out by Social Security Scotland, fully supported by public sector healthcare professionals – and people will be given greater choice and flexibility over their assessments.
- The Social Security Charter received unanimous Parliamentary approval on 6 February 2019. It was co-produced by people with lived experience of social security. It outlines in detail what can be expected from the Scottish Government and Social Security Scotland for anyone accessing Scotland's new social security system.
- On 28 February, the Cabinet Secretary for Social Security and Older People made a statement in the Scottish Parliament that on 1 April next year (2020), the Scottish Government will take full responsibility - both payment and policy - for the remaining devolved benefits. A consultation on Improving Disability Assistance in Scotland was launched on 5 March.

FACTSHEET 2:

Plans for 2019

- By the end of 2019, the Scottish Government will have delivered four new benefits. This is in addition to continuing to deliver the Carer's Allowance Supplement and Best Start Grant Pregnancy and Baby Payment.
- The new benefits are:
 - Best Start Grant Early Learning Payment from 29 April 2019. A £250 payment to low income families around the time a child can start nursery.
 - Best Start Grant School Age Payment from 3 June 2019.
 A £250 payment to low income families around the time a child can start school.
 - Funeral Expense Assistance (replacing Funeral Expenses Payment) by summer 2019. Provides eligible low income families with a contribution towards the cost of a funeral, with improvements on the equivalent DWP benefit that increase eligibility by around 40%.
 - Young Carer Grant by autumn 2019. The grant will be awarded to young carers aged 16 to 18 who do at least 16 hours of caring a week, but don't qualify for Carer's Allowance.
- Our delivery plans for 2020 onwards are set out in Factsheets 3 to 13.

FACTSHEET 3:

Delivery of disability and carers benefits

- The benefits currently being delivered by Social Security Scotland, or due to be delivered later in 2019, are mainly in the form of one-off or lump sum payments and grants.
- The delivery of the remaining devolved benefits i.e. carers and disability benefits from 2020 is more complex. This is because:
 - They involve regular payments to individuals, who will have an ongoing relationship with Social Security Scotland.
 - People's circumstances may well change during that relationship, requiring adjustments to their payments.
 - To establish whether someone is eligible for a disability or carer benefit is complex and will involve information gathering and more sophisticated decision-making.
 - Social Security Scotland will carry out face to face assessments when it is the only practical way to obtain information.
- The Scottish Government wants to introduce the devolved benefits in their Scottish form as quickly as it can - taking into account some key considerations:
 - o Ensuring a safe and secure transition;
 - o Allowing sufficient time between benefit launches; and
 - For each benefit, introducing a new claims service before we transfer existing claims from the DWP to Social Security Scotland.
- The Scottish Government believes the most sensible approach is to deliver new claims for the main disability benefits, in increasing order of complexity and size of caseload, and then to deliver Carer's Allowance in its Scottish form.
- The timetable for delivery is set out at page 6.

FACTSHEET 4:

Disability Assistance assessments

- The Scottish Government's approach to how decisions should be made about eligibility to Disability Assistance, and the nature of that process, continues to be informed by the Disability and Carers Benefits Expert Advisory Group and Experience Panels.
- The Scottish Government is creating a holistic, person centred approach to providing Disability Assistance to ensure the needs of individuals are met.
- Individuals will be provided with a choice of application channels including online, telephone, paper and in-person.
- Case Managers will gather information on an individual's behalf, where possible, to inform the decision making process. Various sources of information, suggested by the individual, will be accessed. Only in circumstances in which there is no other practicable way to make a decision about entitlement to Disability Assistance for Working Age People will an individual be required to attend a face to face assessment.
- The Scottish Government will provide suitably qualified staff to undertake assessments for people with conditions that may require more specialist knowledge. In addition, the Scottish Government will provide a proportion of assessors with additional training in the impact of mental health conditions and learning disabilities, to enable them to carry out face to face assessments of people with these conditions.
- When invited to attend a face to face assessment an appointment will be made for the individual at a location that suits them, taking into account where they live and their access needs.
- No one applying for Scottish Disability Assistance will be assessed by a private sector provider; all face to face assessments will be delivered by Social Security Scotland.
- Individuals will have a right to be accompanied to an assessment and to have that person participate. Social Security Scotland will also ensure access to advocacy support for disabled people.

- Individuals will routinely be provided with a copy of the report written by the assessor without having to request it. Assessments will be audio recorded as standard.
- The Scottish Government is carrying out a wide ranging public consultation on all of our proposals relating to Disability Assistance, which closes on 28 May 2019.

FACTSHEET 5:

Disability Assistance awards and entitlements

- The principles being adopted by the Scottish Government for the duration of disability awards was informed by the Disability and Carer Benefits Expert Advisory Group and the III Health Reference Group.
- The Duration of Award Principles specify that all awards should be made on a rolling basis, with no set date for an award ending; and that there will be no auto-entitlement thus ensuring all decisions will be person-centred.
- The Principles also make it clear that Disability Assistance should not stop whilst an award review is being undertaken; that review dates will be set at a date that takes account of the likelihood of that person's needs changing; and that reviews will be light-touch and, as far as possible, minimise stress.
- The Disability Assistance regulations will include a requirement to set an Award Review date for each individual's award, and also provide a framework for awards to be made on a rolling basis.
- Under the Scottish Government's Principles moving into work will not be regarded as a change of circumstance.
- The Principles will also require Social Security Scotland to give a reason to individuals where their award is reviewed earlier than the date set, and to publish the numbers of cases where awards are reviewed earlier than the date set at initial decision.
- In cases where there is no likelihood of improvement there will be at least five years between Light-Touch reviews and awards will have a maximum period of 10 years between Light-Touch Reviews.

FACTSHEET 6:

Disability Assistance qualifying periods

- Disability Assistance in Scotland will be made up of three forms of assistance:
 - Disability Assistance for Children and Young People;
 - o Disability Assistance for Working-Age People; and
 - Disability Assistance for Older People.
- Qualifying Period rules are time limits that ensure that people must have had, or be expected to have, a disability or long-term condition for a certain period of time to be eligible for Disability Assistance.
- As part of the Scottish Government's development of the new disability benefits it has carefully considered whether any of these qualifying periods should be changed. It concluded that these Qualifying Periods should not be changed for the following reasons:
 - Significant policy changes could impact on the fundamental purpose of Disability Assistance which is to target long-term conditions. Keeping eligibility targeted to those for whom Disability Assistance is intended would be a significant challenge with any reduction in the qualifying periods. If the qualifying periods are reduced this will extend eligibility to people with shorter term conditions, who may not have significant additional financial requirements associated with their condition as many disabled people have, but who are able to meet the immediate requirements of the disability assessment.
 - The challenges associated with identifying specific benefits or age groups for change.
 - Any change in policy that increases entitlement may incur additional costs and threaten eligibility for reserved passported benefits.
 - It would incur significant financial costs.

FACTSHEET 7:

Industrial Injuries Disablement Benefit

- The Industrial Injuries Benefit Scheme provides no-fault compensation for people who are disabled because of an accident at work, or who have one of certain prescribed diseases caused by their work. The main benefit in the scheme is Industrial Injuries Disablement Benefit (IIDB).
- The number of new cases has been on a general downward trend since 2002. Responses to the Scottish Government's 2016 Consultation on Social Security in Scotland demonstrated that there is little consensus on the scheme.
- It will be difficult to undertake significant reform of the scheme since key policies relating to the benefit remain reserved, for example, employment, insurance, occupational health and safety, and self-employment.
- While the scheme has a relatively low caseload in Scotland, it is likely to be one of the most complex to transition. Detailed information about current and previous scheme recipients is almost entirely held by the DWP in paper files in remote storage. Transferring these paper files and cases would require entirely new processes and an electronic system to be designed, built, tested and implemented.
- Industrial Injuries Advisory Council (IIAC) has a role in scrutinising Industrial Injury benefits regulations. The UK Government has decided that the role of IIAC should remain unchanged and that it should provide advice to UK Ministers only.
- In advance of transferring the scheme the Scottish Government will have to decide whether, and how, to provide a Scottish equivalent of IIAC. Securing the necessary expertise could be challenging.
- For the above reasons, IIDB will continue to be delivered by the DWP using an Agency Agreement until we begin delivering new claims in Autumn 2022. This allows the DWP to carry out functions on behalf of Scottish Ministers, and specifies what the DWP is being asked to do.

FACTSHEET 8:

Severe Disablement Allowance

- Severe Disablement Allowance (SDA) is a work-related benefit and designed to replace income lost due to someone being unable to work due to illness or disability. It has been closed to new applicants since 2001.
- In May 2018 around 2,000 individuals in Scotland received SDA, of which only 2% of these were under age 65.
- The equivalent benefit available now for people unable to work due to illness or disability is Employment Support Allowance (ESA), which is not being devolved to Scotland and is one of the benefits being replaced by Universal Credit.
- Of those who responded to questions on SDA in the Scottish Government's 2016 Consultation on Social Security in Scotland, 83% agreed with the Scottish Government's proposal to continue to deliver SDA without making any changes. Responses to a 2018 Experience Panels survey on SDA did not raise any significant issues.
- The Scottish Government believe that there is no benefit in transferring SDA, because:
 - There will be no new claims for SDA.
 - o There is a small and declining caseload for SDA.
 - The Scottish Government is not proposing to make changes to the benefit and this proposal is largely supported by stakeholders and individuals.
 - The interaction with the State Pension could cause unnecessary confusion for clients.
 - Transferring the benefit may cause unnecessary disruption to some SDA clients.
- SDA will continue to be delivered by the DWP using an Agency Agreement. This allows the DWP to carry out functions on behalf of Scottish Ministers, and specifies what the DWP is being asked to do.

FACTSHEET 9:

Short-term assistance

- The Scottish Government will provide Short-Term Assistance (STA) where Social Security Scotland has made a decision to reduce or stop a continuing payment (such as disability, carer's and employment injury assistance), and that decision is subject to a request for re-determination or an appeal.
- The purpose of STA is to ensure an individual is not discouraged from challenging that decision by having to manage, for a period, with a reduced income.
- Provision for STA is set out in Section 36 of the Social Security (Scotland) Act (the 2018 Act), along with Schedule 10.
- STA is available for devolved assistance where on-going payments are made.
- STA cannot be used to support people whose reserved benefit is reduced or stopped. Similarly, people would not be able to access any passporting entitlements to the reserved system, or those that are not controlled by the Scottish Government in the devolved system during the period that STA is being paid.
- Where there is a successful appeal, an individual's entitlement record would be adjusted from the point at which it was reduced/stopped or from the point as decided by the tribunal, including passport benefits.
- STA can only be made available once the request for a redetermination or an appeal is made.
- STA will be available until the First-tier Tribunal (FtT) has made a determination.
- The Scottish Government will undertake a consultation to inform the detailed design and operation of how STA will operate. In the first instance, it will consult on residency requirements; fraud investigations; servicing an overpayment; and process decision appeals.

FACTSHEET 10:

Social security case transfer

- Over 500,000 existing cases will be transferred from the DWP to Social Security Scotland (around 10% of the total population in Scotland).
- Case transfer will start in 2020 after Disability Assistance for Children and Young People is delivered. This will replace DWP's Disability Living Allowance for children.
- Case transfer for all existing in scope DWP cases is targeted to complete in 2024 with the majority being completed in 2023. The scope of transfers includes:
 - Adults aged 65 and over, and people in receipt of Disability Living Allowance for children;
 - Working age people in receipt of Personal Independence Payment; and
 - People in receipt of Carer's Allowance and people in receipt of Attendance Allowance.
- A transfer strategy for people in receipt of Industrial Injuries
 Disablement Benefit from the DWP will be designed when plans
 for new claims for this benefit are more advanced.
- The Scottish Government is not proposing to transfer existing claims of Severe Disablement Allowance.
- The Scottish Government will continue to work with benefit recipients and stakeholders in the co-design of the case transfer processes. The case transfer process will be based on a series of transfer principles including:
 - o Continuation of the correct payment at the correct time.
 - o No reapplications for benefits as part of the case transfer.
 - No face to face re-assessment by DWP when new claims for PIP/Disability Assistance for Working Age People are open.
 - Completing the transfer as soon as possible, but without endangering payments.
 - Clear communication with clients.
- Experience Panel research on case transfers is expected to be published in May 2019.

FACTSHEET 11:

Support for carers

- The Scottish Government's first change when the Social Security (Scotland) Act was passed was to introduce Carer's Allowance Supplement (CAS) in September 2018, bringing the amount paid in line with Job Seeker's Allowance through two additional payments a year.
- CAS has helped over 77,000 Scottish carers, increasing Carer's Allowance by 13%, with an investment of over £33 million in 2018/19, and a commitment to increase CAS annually in line with inflation. This means that in 2019/20 investment will rise to around £37 million.
- Carer's Allowance is delivered by the DWP through an Agency Agreement. This ensured the Scottish Government could pay CAS ahead of building the systems that Carer's Allowance will require.
- The Young Carer Grant will be introduced in autumn 2019. It will help around 1,700 young carers each year through an annual payment of £300. The Scottish Government will also start delivery of additional financial support to carers of more than one disabled child in spring 2021.
- We are introducing Carer's Assistance after Disability Assistance because Carer's Allowance is one of the most complex benefits to be transferred, given its interactions with UK Government tax and low income benefits.
- The Scottish Government will open new applications for all parts of Carer's Assistance by the end of 2021. To begin with, new claims for Carer's Assistance will be on broadly the same terms as the existing DWP benefit.
- From spring 2022, the Scottish Government will also begin the transfer of existing Carer's Allowance claims from the DWP to Social Security Scotland. The Scottish Government will consult on the proposals it expects to make to support for carers in the longer term in due course.

FACTSHEET 12:

Terminal Illness Definition and Rules

- The Scottish Government included provision in the Social Security (Scotland) Act 2018 to introduce a new definition of terminal illness that differs from the current UK Government definition.
- The Act says that "An individual is to be regarded as having a terminal illness ifit is the clinical judgement of a registered medical practitioner that the individual has a progressive disease that can reasonably be expected to cause the individual's death".
- The new definition sets no arbitrary timeframe of prognosis, recognising instead that a person-centred approach to terminal diagnosis should be based on the clinical judgement and expertise of the registered medical practitioner.
- The Chief Medical Officer has established a Short-Life Working Group on Terminal Illness for Disability Assistance to develop guidance. A Reference Group (SHRG), which comprises wider stakeholders, has also been established to enrich the development of the draft guidance.
- The groups have finalised an initial draft of the guidance. A
 managed consultation process was launched on 12 February and
 closes on 19 April 2019. Given the clinical nature of the guidance,
 it has been issued to a wider group of medical professionals, as
 well as representatives of support and advocacy organisations
 whose views will inform its continued development.
- Registered Medical Practitioners, who certify that their patient is terminally ill for the purposes of determining eligibility for disability assistance under special rules, will communicate this directly and securely to Social Security Scotland.
- For an eligible person there will be no qualifying period; no requirement to undergo further assessment; awards will be calculated from date of application; and entitlement will be to the highest rate(s) of assistance for the relevant benefit.

FACTSHEET 13:

Cold Spell and Winter Heating Assistance

- In Scotland, Winter Heating Assistance will replace Winter Fuel Payments and Cold Spell Heating Assistance will replace Cold Weather Payments.
- The Winter Fuel Payment is a universal, annual tax-free payment made to pensioners to help towards their winter heating costs.
- The Scottish Government's first priority is to ensure current and new recipients receive the benefit they are entitled to. However we are working to improve the way that the new Winter Heating Assistance will be delivered to households, in particular, in remote rural and island communities that are not on the gas grid.
- From April 2020, any family living in Scotland with a child who is in receipt of the higher rate component of Disability Assistance for Children and Young People will be eligible for Winter Heating Assistance.
- Progressively from November 2021 onwards, the Scottish Government will pay Winter Heating Assistance to everyone in Scotland as they reach the female State Pension age. Delivery of the Winter Heating Assistance will continue on the basis of existing eligibility.
- Cold Weather Payments are made to households in receipt of certain benefits during prolonged periods of cold weather.
- The first payments of new Cold Spell Heating Assistance will be made from November 2021 onwards. It will be designed and delivered based upon the existing Cold Weather Payment; there are no plans to change the current eligibility for this benefit or to change the amount of benefit paid.
- The Scottish Government will seek the views of households who have received Winter Fuel Payments and Cold Weather Payments. It is also consulting on the introduction of Winter Heating Assistance for severely disabled children as part of the consultation on Disability Assistance in Scotland, which closes on 28 May 2019.

SPREADING THE WORD ABOUT THE DEVOLVED SOCIAL SECURITY BENEFITS

Intranet Article

You can add this article, **for your staff**, onto your organisation's intranet about the Scottish Government's social security plans.

The Scottish Government is establishing a new social security system. This system will be administered by Social Security Scotland.

Once fully operational, it will deliver benefits to 1.4 million people and provide £3.5 billion in payments every year.

The benefits (shown in the table below) will include a number of payments previously offered through the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP), including Disability Assistance, as well as brand new benefits such as a Young Carer's Grant.

The Scottish Government will gradually introduce the benefits that it is creating, including the ones that will replace the DWP benefits in Scotland.

On Thursday 28 February, the Scottish Government's Cabinet Secretary for Social Security and Older People updated the Scottish Parliament on the high level delivery timetable for benefits.

Department for Work and Pensions benefit	Our replacement benefit	Date available
Not applicable – new benefit	Carer's Allowance Supplement	Available now
Sure Start Maternity Grant	Best Start Grant Pregnancy and Baby Payment	Available now
Not applicable – new benefit	Best Start Grant Early Years Payment	Available now
Not applicable – new benefit	Best Start Grant School Age Payment	3 June 2019
Funeral Expenses Payment	Funeral Expense Assistance	Summer 2019

Not applicable – new benefit	Young Carer Grant	Autumn 2019
Not applicable – new benefit	Job Grant	Subject to consultation outcomes
Disability Living Allowance (child)	Disability Assistance for Children and Young people	Summer 2020
Attendance Allowance	Disability Assistance for Older People	Winter 2020
Personal Independence Payments	Disability Assistance for Working Age People	Early 2021
Carer's Allowance	Carer's Assistance	Winter 2021
Winter Fuel Payment	Winter Heating Assistance	Winter 2021
Cold Weather Payment	Cold Spell - Heating Assistance	Winter 2021

The people that we support and work with may have an interest in what this means for them. The Scottish Government has created a question and answer document that they will continue to add to. This can be found at www.gov.scot/policies/social-security

The Scottish Government is currently running a consultation on Disability Assistance in Scotland to get views on what this assistance will look like and how it will be delivered in Scotland. It closes on 28 May 2019. Read more about it here: https://consult.gov.scot/social-security/improving-disability-assistance/

Optional text for your organisation

We will be/have submitted a response. If you would like to input to this/further information, please contact [enter name] .

We would encourage you to use your valuable experience to provide views to the Scottish Government on how Disability Assistance should look like.

To enable the Scottish Government to meet its timetable for delivery, work is already underway to build the systems required to deliver all future benefits. However, it will continue to refine the service as further detail becomes available around Disability Assistance and what people want from this new public service.

SPREADING THE WORD ABOUT THE DEVOLVED SOCIAL SECURITY BENEFITS

Website Newsletter/Article

You can add this news story to your organisation's website or newsletter **to inform your clients** about the Scottish Government's plans.

The benefits system in Scotland is changing. A number of benefits are being devolved to the Scottish Government.

The Scottish Government has created a new public service, Social Security Scotland, to administer benefits.

Once fully operational, it will deliver benefits to 1.4 million people and provide £3.5 billion in payments every year.

These benefits will include a number of payments previously offered through the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP), including Disability Assistance, as well as brand new benefits such as a Young Carer's Grant.

The Scottish Government will gradually introduce the benefits that they are creating, including the ones that will replace DWP benefits in Scotland. They will initially open for new applicants, where you are required to apply for a benefit, and over time they will work with the DWP to transfer people to the new Scottish system.

Over half a million cases will transfer. With the DWP's co-operation, the Scottish Government expects the majority of people to be transferred to its new system by 2023, and all cases fully transferred in 2024.

On Thursday 28 February, the Scottish Government's Cabinet Secretary for Social Security and Older People updated the Scottish Parliament on the high level delivery timetable for benefits.

If you are currently receive benefits from the DWP you do not need to do anything right now.

The Scottish Government is working with the DWP to make sure that they keep people up to date when more detail becomes available.

If you do have questions, the Scottish Government has created a question and answer document that may provide the information you are looking for. This can be found at:

https://www.gov.scot/publications/social-security-questions-and-answers/

Something that you can do now is give the Scottish Government your views on what you would like Disability Assistance in Scotland to look like. The Scottish Government is currently running a consultation on Disability Assistance in Scotland to get thoughts and ideas on what this assistance will look and how it can be delivered in Scotland. It closes on 28 May 2019. Read more about it here:

https://consult.gov.scot/social-security/improving-disability-assistance/

Department for Work and Pensions benefit	Our replacement benefit	Date available
Not applicable – new benefit	Carer's Allowance Supplement	Available now
Sure Start Maternity Grant	Best Start Grant Pregnancy and Baby Payment	Available now
Not applicable – new benefit	Best Start Grant Early Years Payment	Available now
Not applicable – new benefit	Best Start Grant School Age Payment	3 June 2019
Funeral Expenses Payment	Funeral Expense Assistance	Summer 2019
Not applicable	Young Carer Grant	Autumn 2019
Not applicable – new benefit	Job Grant	Subject to consultation outcomes
Disability Living Allowance (child)	Disability Assistance for Children and Young people	Summer 2020
Attendance Allowance	Disability Assistance for Older People	Winter 2020
Personal Independence Payments	Disability Assistance for Working Age People	Early 2021
Carer's Allowance	Carer's Assistance	Winter 2021
Winter Fuel Payment	Winter Heating Assistance	Winter 2021
Cold Weather Payment	Cold Spell - Heating Assistance	Winter 2021

SPREADING THE WORD ABOUT THE DEVOLVED SOCIAL SECURITY BENEFITS

Blogs

If you have a blog channel and would welcome guest blogs, please find below content that can be attributed to the Cabinet Secretary for Social Security and Older People, Shirley-Anne Somerville. Please also feel free to use any quotes from this blog in any news pieces that you wish to produce.

Devolved benefits: Fairer Scotland

On Thursday 28 February, I updated Parliament on our delivery of the devolved social security benefits. Firstly, I wanted to reflect on the progress we've made so far and the real, lasting impact on people's lives.

It makes me immensely proud to see how the payments we've made to date are helping so many. Since Social Security Scotland opened its doors in 2018, it has already paid out over £33 million in Carer's Allowance Supplement to more than 77,000 carers, and £2.7 million through the Best Start Grant to more than 7,000 families in Scotland. That's more in the first two months of operation than the DWP benefit it replaced paid out in a year.

And that's just the beginning. This year, we'll continue to support even more people with further benefits: the next two phases of Best Start Grant, Funeral Expense Assistance and the Young Carer Grant. We'll also continue our work developing a brand new Job Grant for young people.

A benefits system with people at its heart

From 1 April next year, responsibility for all devolved benefits, including their funding, will sit with the Scottish Government.

Beginning from next year, around half a million cases – the equivalent of around 10% of people in Scotland – will transfer from the Department for Work and Pensions to Social Security Scotland.

Within a programme which is already the largest transfer of powers since devolution, these forms of assistance are incredibly complex.

I would, therefore, like to offer my sincere thanks to the Disability and Carers Benefits Expert Advisory Group (DACBEAG), the III Health and Disability Benefits Stakeholder Reference Group and those individuals who have shared their experiences of navigating the disability benefits system through our Experience Panels.

I want to ensure that there is real trust placed in our social security system in Scotland. To gain this trust we must uphold our values of treating people with dignity, fairness and respect.

We will continue to listen to people and gather views to inform our thinking and check that what we are proposing is right before we progress to developing regulations.

For example, on 5 March we launched a consultation on Disability Assistance. The responses will influence our approach and help to ensure that the system we are creating reflects the needs and views of the people who will be supported.

Building a better Disability Assistance benefit

We will begin to take new claims for Disability Assistance for Children and Young People in summer next year, and claims for older people's disability payments will be taken by the end of 2020. New claims for Disability Assistance for Working Age People - the Scottish replacement for Personal Independence Payment (PIP) - will start early in 2021.

In response to criticisms of the current system, there will be a redesigned application process and fewer face to face assessments. Home assessments will be available for those who need them and carried out by qualified assessors. Assessments will be audio-recorded as standard.

There will be rolling awards with no set end points, and those with fluctuating health conditions will not face additional reviews due to regular changes in needs related to their condition. We will also move the burden of collecting information from the client to Social Security Scotland.

More support for carers

Carer's Assistance is a benefit which we have to take the time to get right. It affects income tax, meaning that we will need new data sharing arrangements with Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs to administer it effectively.

It's also a gateway to other benefits which are in the gift of the UK Government, such as the "carer premium", worth around £36 a week on top of someone's means-tested benefit.

The last thing I want to do is jeopardise these additional payments by rushing delivery of Carer's Assistance before the necessary agreements with the UK Government are in place. Nor do I want to encourage the growth of a two-tier system between new and existing claims. By introducing new claims in 2021 we can ensure we protect payments for carers who rely on them.

It will also allow us to focus on getting all three forms of Disability Assistance right to support the people cared for by our carers. We are working to a timetable that reflects the importance of moving quickly, but not putting people's payments at risk.

Getting it right for Scotland

We have repeatedly heard about the stress and anxiety caused by the current UK Government system. We will ensure that the Scottish social security system is different. We will create a fair, transparent system which respects the needs of individuals and works for people, not against them.

We've come a long way in a short time. I do not underestimate the complexity nor the importance of the work still to be done. But the prize of getting it right is a great one - a social security system with dignity, fairness and respect at its heart which works for the people of Scotland.

SPREADING THE WORD ABOUT THE DEVOLVED SOCIAL SECURITY BENEFITS

Social Media

Here is some social media for you to use.

Tweet 1.

The Scottish Government has set out its ambitious timetable for the delivery of replacement benefits that will be introduced using its new Social Security powers.

gov.scot					
Scottish Government replacement benefit	Date available				
Disability Assistance for Children and Young People	Summer 2020				
Disability Assistance for Older People	Winter 2020				
Disability Assistance for Working Age People	Early 2021				
Carer's Assistance	Winter 2021				
Winter Heating Assistance	Winter 2021				
Cold Spell - Heating Assistance	Winter 2021				
	Disability Assistance for Children and Young People Disability Assistance for Older People Disability Assistance for Working Age People Carer's Assistance Winter Heating Assistance Cold Spell - Heating				

Tweet 2.

The Scottish Government is keen to gather the views of people with a working knowledge of and experience of applying for disability benefits. Have your say before 28 May 2019.

www.consult.gov.scot/social-security/improving-disability-assistance/



Tweet 3.

Got a question about the new social security system in Scotland and what this could mean for you? Find some common questions and answers available on the Scottish Government website - www.gov.scot/publications/social-security-questions-and-answers/



Tweet 4.

The Scottish Government has created a series of documents with updates on the disability assistance they will introduce -

www.gov.scot/publications/social-security-policy-position-papers/



Tweet 5.

You will be able to communicate with Social Security Scotland in the way that is best for you.



Tweet 6.

Once fully operational, you will be able to apply for Social Security Scotland benefits online, by phone, post or in person.



Tweet 7.

The Scottish Government will not means test disability assistance and if you are employed this will have no impact on your entitlement.



Tweet 8.

Social Security Scotland will take into consideration how your condition affects you and your circumstances.



Tweet 9.

The Scottish Government is committed to reducing the number of individuals required to attend a face to face assessment.



Tweet 10.

If you do need to have a face to face assessment, you will be able to bring a supporter with you, or have access to independent advocacy if you have a disability that means that you would find it difficult to engage fully in the assessment.



Tweet 11.

In the new Scottish social security system, if a face to face assessment is required, it will be audio recorded as standard and individuals will routinely be provided with a copy of the report written by the assessor without having to request it.



Tweet 12.

The Scottish Government social security system will make awards that are person-centred. Awards will be made on a rolling basis, which means that awards will not be stopped when a review is underway.

All awards for Disability
Assistance in the Scottish
Government social
security system will be
indefinite.

Tweet 13.

The Scottish Government will improve provision for people with a terminal illness. There will be no requirement to undergo further assessment, awards will be calculated from the date of application and entitlement to the highest rate of assistance that a person is eligible for.



FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS

What benefits have the Scottish Government delivered so far?

- On 4 October 2017, the Scottish Government introduced the Universal Credit Scottish Choices giving people in Scotland a choice of being paid Universal Credit twice a month rather than monthly, and having their Universal Credit housing element being paid directly to their landlords. By the end of August 2018, 66,700 people had been offered one or both Scottish choices since October 2017, with around 32,000 – almost 50% - taking up the offer.
- In 2018 the Scottish Government opened Social Security Scotland to deliver devolved benefits. It began by delivering the Carer's Allowance Supplement which brings Carers Allowance to the same level as Jobseeker's Allowance – an increase of 13% and investment of £33 million in 2018/19 and £37 million in 2019/20.
- The Scottish Government then introduced the new Best Start Grant Pregnancy and Baby Payment for low income parents and carers, offering £600 on the birth of their first child, £300 for any subsequent children and an additional £300 for a multiple birth.

What benefits are you delivering in 2019?

- Best Start Grant early learning payment is now available a new £250 payment that will be made to low income families around the time a child can start nursery.
- Best Start Grant school age payment, starting on 3 June a new £250 payment that will be made to low income families around the time a child can start school.
- Funeral Expense Assistance, starting in the summer replacing the UK Government's Funeral Expenses Payment and providing eligible low income families with a contribution towards the cost of a funeral with improvements that widen eligibility by around 40%.

- Young Carer Grant, starting in autumn 2019 the grant will be awarded to young carers aged 16 to 18 who do at least 16 hours of caring a week, but don't qualify for Carer's Allowance.
- The Scottish Government is also currently consulting on its new Job Grant, to provide support for young people moving back into employment (consultation ended on 9 April 2019).

What benefits will be delivered from 2020 onwards?

- From April 2020 the Scottish Government take full responsibility for the remaining devolved benefits, which means benefits will start to be fully funded by the Scottish Government.
- This means that both the UK and Scottish Governments will, for the first time, share clients and people will get payments from DWP and Social Security Scotland. Those payments need to interact with one another, so both agencies systems need to work together seamlessly, to ensure people get the right money at the right time.
- Following the benefit transfer in April 2020, the Scottish Government will then start to roll out new claims for devolved benefits starting with disability benefits, then move to carers assistance and other devolved benefits.
- Following that, the case transfer of clients from the DWP to Social Security Scotland will take place.
- By the end of 2021 the Scottish Government be delivering new claims for all Disability and Carer's Assistance, and supporting families with their winter fuel bills.

Factsheets on each of the benefits is available at pages 11 to 22 and the timetable for the delivery of new claims for devolved assistance is on page 6.

How will cases be transferred from the UK Government to Social Security Scotland?

- Over half a million cases will be transferred from the DWP to Social Security Scotland. This equates to approximately 10% of the population of Scotland.
- The Scottish Government will do this in a way which causes minimal stress, and keep people updated through the transfer. At the point of transfer the Scottish Government will not require anyone to make a new claim; payments will be protected; and people will not be reassessed.
- The Scottish Government will start this transfer next year (2020).
 If the DWP is able to match the Scottish Government's pace, the majority of cases will be transferred by 2023, and completed by 2024.

How did the Scottish Government choose what to deliver first?

- The Scottish Government asked their Experience Panels people with lived experience of the current benefits system – what they thought.
- The Scottish Government is aiming to strike a balance between moving at pace and ensuring that it takes over the devolved benefits safely, with minimal disruption to people who rely on them.

Who decides policy on these benefits?

- As of 1 April 2020 the Scottish Government will have policy and payment responsibility for all the remaining devolved benefits.
- From next year (2020) when the Scottish Government takes on responsibility for these benefits, the Scottish Government will progressively take over administering them, while taking the time to ensure that it safeguards people's regular payments.

• The Scottish Government will work with the DWP to develop agency agreements to partially administer the devolving benefits until Social Security Scotland is delivering them in full. Agency agreements are necessary to ensure there are no gaps in service for people who rely on these benefits as they are transferred.

What will happen to a person's current claim with the DWP?

- The Scottish Government will start transferring people's existing claims from next year (2020). If a person has an existing award with DWP for one of the devolved benefits then they don't need to do anything.
- They will not need to make a new claim in order to move onto the Scottish benefits, and he/she won't be reassessed at the point when the case transfers.
- The Scottish Government will work with the DWP to arrange for the transfer to happen automatically, and the Scottish Government will keep people informed of what will happen and when – before and during the process.



© Crown copyright 2019



This publication is licensed under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0 except where otherwise stated. To view this licence, visit **nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3** or write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: **psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk**

Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

This publication is available at www.gov.scot

Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to us at The Scottish Government St Andrew's House Edinburgh EH1 3DG

ISBN: 978-1-78781-710-4 (web only)

Published by The Scottish Government, May 2019

Produced for The Scottish Government by APS Group Scotland, 21 Tennant Street, Edinburgh EH6 5NA PPDAS563530 (05/19)